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Alex Yendole

Stafford Borough Council

Civic Centre

Riverside

Stafford

ST16 3AQ

BY EMAIL ONLY

Dear Alex

RE; STAFFORD BOROUGH COUNCIL LDF – BOROUGH WIDE DEVELOPMENT STRATEGY

Thank you for asking the Home Builders Federation to comment on the above, the HBF has considered the document and makes the following comments.

The HBF however, are unable to comment on site specific issues, and hence have only been able to respond to a number of key questions.

Questions 5 and 6

The HBF cannot comment on site or locationally specific issues and is therefore unable to comment on possible locations for new housing.  However it does make the point that the Council should ensure that its preferred strategy is founded upon a sound evidence base including a Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessment.  This should demonstrate that there is sufficient land available to deliver the Council’s preferred option and associated housing trajectory.  
Furthermore, the Council must ensure that its Core Strategy is flexible enough to accommodate any future change in strategic housing requirements through the RSS, in order to avoid any future review and delay in accommodating its housing provision.  The recent letter from Baroness Andrews, and subsequent review by the GOWM, highlighted the need for additional units within the region, and it is therefore likely that this will increase the requirement within the Borough.
The Council should ensure that land identified for employment use is robustly supported by an up to date Employment Land Review prepared in accordance with government guidance. Where employment land is no longer required the Council should consider the reallocation to other uses, in particular housing.

Housing provision should be provided in the context of planning for need and demand, as identified in the SHMA and in accordance with the requirements of PPS3, and that all locations for housing should be fully considered within a SHLAA.

Other Issues 

In addition to answering the questions above, the HBF also wish to raise the following points.

Housing Supply

In terms of housing supply the core strategy must ensure that, as a minimum, it makes provision for the housing requirement set out in the eventual adopted Regional Spatial Strategy. This strategy must, however, also provide sufficient flexibility to be able to respond to whatever housing requirements emerge out of the Government’s most recent housing policy announcements on the need to further increase housing delivery even above the levels in emerging plans and strategies. In this context the Core Strategy should clearly demonstrate the manner in which higher housing requirements may need to be accommodated should this occur in order to meet the test of soundness ix and avoid circumstances that would lead to any early review of the plan.

Affordable Housing 

PPS3 states that the Government’s Key housing policy goal is to ensure that everyone has the opportunity of living in a decent home, which they can afford, in a community where they want to live, and that the Government is seeking ‘to create sustainable, inclusive mixed communities in all areas, both urban and rural’.

Fundamentally, the shortage of affordable housing will not be addressed without greater increase in the provision of housing across the whole spectrum.  Where affordable housing is sought to be subsidised by open market housing, this will not come forward without a substantial increase in the provision of open market housing to accommodate it.  Furthermore, where an excessively high level of affordable housing is sought, this is likely to prevent sites coming forward and thus hamper the provision of both affordable and or open market housing.  Therefore, without a significant proportion of market housing, issues of affordability will worsen further, threatening the future viability of rural communities.

Any Council’s policy on affordable housing should be evidence based and informed by a robust Housing Market Assessment, which has involved the industry in accordance with recent guidance. 

The targets for affordable housing should also take into account the provision of 100% affordable housing developments by Registered Social Landlords (RSL’s). These have the ability to make significant and appropriate contributions to the need for housing within the area and must not be ignored in the formation of housing policy.

Ten/Fifteen Years Identified Supply

The strategy must identify sufficient land for housing in accordance with the requirements of PPS3 in order to ensure that targets are met or exceeded. The Council should not rely on windfall allowances albeit that it is accepted that some windfall development will come forward. If the council undertakes the SHLAA task comprehensively this should identify what would otherwise have been windfalls meaning that the rate of windfall development in the future should be much reduced compared to past rates.

Five Years Supply Identified on the Proposals Map

Within the context of ten years post-adoption supply and regardless of the level of windfall development the LDF must identify sufficient sites on the proposals map to accommodate at least the first five years of housing proposed in the plan. 

Plan Monitor Manage 

The core strategy must include a Plan Monitor Manage policy which explains how the release of sites will be managed over the course of the plan period taking into account the results of trajectory planning and the annual monitoring reports in order to ensure continuity of supply to meet annual requirements. This policy should be supported by text which explains how this will work in practice. It should also provide details of how this will feed in to decisions regarding the need to release additional sites for development, should this prove necessary. 

Taking this further, meeting housing requirements is almost certain to require the identification and release of further Greenfield sites in the district. If greenfield sites are to be identified, the plan should contain a very clear Plan, Monitor, Manage policy mechanism as described above. While the minute detail of this process could be set out in SPD, the policy trigger must be contained within the core strategy.

Climate Change

The Council must accept that climate change is a global issue and needs a co-ordinated national approach in accordance with paragraph 31 of The Planning Policy Statement on Climate Change. To this effect, the Council should not seek to impose strict environmental restraints on development that accelerates the industry’s commitment to achieving zero carbon homes by 2016 and risk the delivery of much needed new homes. This is the commitment given in the Policy Statement Building a Greener Future (2007). The HBF is willing to work with the Council on behalf of the industry in seeking to address this particular issue without risk to housing delivery.

If the Council is serious about prioritising the issue of climate change and minimising the use of non-renewable resources, then it should focus its attention on improvements to the existing built stock as that is where there are real gains to be had. New housing development is already many times more energy efficient than the vast majority of the existing housing stock. Furthermore building regulations are continually under review to ensure that standards and requirements of new development continue to improve, especially through the policy set out in Building a Greener Future.

I hope that you have found the above points useful and the HBF requests that we are kept informed about progress, especially in relation to the above points, and look forward to hearing from you in due course.

Charlotte Abbott

Regional Planner 

Midlands and South West 


